
 



10th Sunday after Pentecost  17 August 2025 

Welcome to the Oratory of Saints Gregory and Augustine 
The Oratory of Saints Gregory and Augustine is pleased to welcome you. We are an apostolate of the Archdiocese of Saint Louis faithful to 
the teachings of the Church and striving to grow as a family of faith through the celebration of the Traditional Latin Mass and other 
Sacraments.    
 

In the First Book of The Confessions, the other great St. Augustine (of Hippo) wrote the following: “Thou hast made us for Thyself and our 
hearts are restless until they find rest in Thee.” Whether you are curious about the traditional Latin Mass and interested in exploring its 
beauty, searching for a parish community where you and your family will feel at home, or seeking rest for your heart, we hope that the Oratory 
of Saints Gregory and Augustine can provide that respite for you. 
 

Our bulletin serves to provide information about the weekly activities occurring here at the Oratory.  Along with our website 
(www.stlouislatinmass.com), the bulletin is your point of contact with the ever-increasing activities at the Oratory. I hope this will give you 
some sense of the grace of God, the love of Jesus Christ, and work of the Holy Spirit in our midst. I am delighted that God has brought you 
here! Oremus pro invicem! 
—The Very Reverend Monsignor C. Eugene Morris, Rector 
 

MASS AND SACRAMENTS 
Sunday Masses 
 6:30 am (Low Mass) 
 8:00 am (Low Mass) 
 10:00 am (High Mass) 

 

Weekday Masses  
 Monday thru Friday: 6:30 am & 12:15 pm 
 First Friday: 6:30 pm 
 Saturday: 8:15 am 

 

Confession  
 Monday thru Friday: 11:00 am – 12:00 pm 
 Wednesday: 5:00 pm – 6:00 pm 
 First Friday: 5:00 pm – 6:00 pm 
 Saturday: 7:00 am – 8:00 am 

 

Divine Office 
 Sunday: Prime @ 7:20 am; Terce @ 9:40 am; 

Vespers @ 2:30 pm 
 Monday: Vespers @ 6 pm; Compline @ 6:30 pm 
 Tuesday & Thursday: Compline @ 6:30 pm 
 Wednesday: Vespers @ 6 pm; Compline @ 6:30 

pm  
 

Infant Baptism – Baptisms are normally scheduled on 
the 2nd, 3rd, and 4th Saturdays of the month beginning at 
10:00 am.  Families expecting newborns and 
anticipating that they will be baptized here at the 
Oratory should schedule their baptism at the earliest 
convenience by contacting the Oratory office. 
 

Adult Baptism – If you are interested in becoming 
Catholic or if you are an adult Catholic not yet 
confirmed, please contact the Oratory office for more 
information about adult catechesis. 
 

Matrimony – Please contact the Oratory office at least 
six months prior to the desired date for the rite of 
marriage.  The date is reserved after consultation and 
confirmation from the Rector of the Oratory. 
 

Extreme Unction/Visitation of the Sick – Contact the 
Oratory to arrange the sacrament either at home or in 
the hospital. 

 

STAFF/ORGANIZATIONS 
 Rector: Msgr. C. Eugene Morris 

rector@oratorysga.org  
 Vice-Rector: Fr. Michael Rennier  

vicerector@oratorysga.org 
 Deacon: Deacon Steve Pieper, MD 

deacon@oratorysga.org 
 Administrative Assistant: Donna Mueller 

office@oratorysga.org  
 Facilities Manager: Ben Schubert 

facilities@oratorysga.org  
 Auxiliatrix: Anna Kalinowski 

auxiliatrix@oratorysga.org   
 Oratory Co-Op: 

co-op@oratorysga.org 
 Confraternity of Christian Doctrine (CCD): 

ccd@oratorysga.org 
 Altar servers: 

servers@oratorysga.org  
 Altar and Rosary Society: 

altarandrosary@oratorysga.org 
 Knights of Columbus: 

kofc17355@oratorysga.org  
 Troops of Saint George: 

tsg@oratorysga.org  
 Oratory Schola: 

 schola@oratorysga.org 
 Choir: 

 choir@oratorysga.org 
 Young Adults:  

youngadults@oratorysga.org 
 Oratory Events: 

events@oratorysga.org  
 Almonry of Ss. Gregory & Augustine: 

almonry@oratorysga.org  
 Online Giving: 

https://www.osvhub.com/st-louis-latin-mass 
 

CONTACT US 
314-644-2144 / stlouislatinmass.com 
7230 Dale Avenue, Richmond Heights, MO 63117



10th Sunday after Pentecost            17 August 2025 
FROM THE RECTOR 
The virtue of humility is difficult to cultivate in any age, but particularly difficult for modern man because he is convinced of 
his own power and ability. Humility is the cardinal virtue because it engenders in us a docility to God’s Divine Providence 
and an obedience to His commands and laws.  As is often preached here at the Oratory, the modern age is collapsing 
because people refuse to be governed.  Everyone believes he is his own master and is free to do as he pleases.  The 
devastation that this idea has wrought is constantly ignored: broken families, promiscuity, the scourge of abortion and 
contraception, the dominance of the homosexual ethos, the emptiness of our Churches, and the confusion preached by 
priests and bishops alike. This refusal to be obedient is most devasting for the Church precisely because She needs to be 
the guard rails for the humanity, guiding God’s faithful ones on the path that is straight and narrow, the only path that leads 
to peace and joy. As the Church has failed, society continues to give into its depravity.  There is, however, always hope 
because Christ is victorious once and for all.  This victory is real and true even when men elect a different path. We must 
put aside our hubris, arrogance, and disobedience and embrace the law of God which is His love written in our hearts.   
When we are truly honest, we know that apart from God we can do nothing.  We must conquer all of our prideful impulses 
and submit with joy to the will of God.  In our humility we will be better instruments of God’s grace for our own salvation and 
for the salvation of the whole world. 

++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++ 
UPCOMING EVENTS  
Sunday, 17 August:  

 Prime @ 7:20 am 
 Coffee Hour @ 9:00 am 
 Terce @ 9:40 am  
 Vespers @ 2:30 pm  

 

Monday, 18 August:   
 Server Training @ 4:00 pm 
 Girls’ Guild @ 4:30 
 Vespers @ 6:00 pm 
 Compline @ 6:30 pm 
 Troops of St. George @ 6:30 pm 

 

Tuesday, 19 August:   
 Compline @ 6:30 pm  

 

Wednesday, 20 August:   
 Adoration/Confession @ 5:00 pm 
 Vespers @ 6:00 pm 
 Compline @ 6:30 pm 

 

Thursday, 21 August:   
 Compline @ 6:30 pm  

 

Friday, 22 August:    
 No Events Scheduled 

 

Saturday, 23 August:   
 Latin Class @ 9:15 am 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
PILGRIM VIRGIN MARY STATUE 2025 
08/10-08/17 Stolarski 08/17-08/24 Henry 
08/24-08/31 Santschi 08/31-09/07 Kiser 
09/07-09/14 Agnew 09/14-09/21 Buyle 
09/21-09/28 Leljedal 09/28-10/05 Grizzle  
10/05-10/12 Turntine  10/12-10/19 Haulard 
10/19-10/26 Kelly 10/26-11/02 Jones 
11/02-11/09 Holman  11/09-11/16 Carapella 
11/16-11/23 Cook 11/23-11/30 Hayward 
11/30-12/07 Joseph 12/07-12/14 Blum 
12/14-12/21 Wisniewski 12/21-12/28 Catalano 
 

Drop off and pick up the statue in the vestibule (back of 
church). Place the statue bag on the floor underneath 
one of the pews in the main vestibule. To be added to 
or removed from the schedule please contact Sharon 
Alexander at saalexa@sbcglobal.net.  
+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
MASS INTENTIONS 
Monday, 18 August – Feria 

6:30 am: John R. Kuhlmann, Jr. (d) 
12:15 pm: Andrew Pumphrey (d) 

 

Tuesday, 19 August – St. John Eudes 
6:30 am: John & Doty Kuhlmann 
12:15 pm: Andrew Pumphrey (d) 

 

Wednesday, 20 August – St. Bernard of Clairvaux 
6:30 am: Matthew & Roxana Sweeney (d) 
12:15 pm: Andrew Pumphrey (d) 

 

Thursday, 21 August – St. Jane Frances de Chantal 
6:30 am: Sean & Sarah Burbach 
12:15 pm: Andrew Pumphrey (d) 

 

Friday, 22 August – Octave of the Assumption 
6:30 am: Br. Macarius of Jesus Christ Crucified 
12:15 pm: Andrew Pumphrey (d) 

 

Saturday, 23 August – St. Philip Benizi 
 8:15 am: Andrew Pumphrey (d) 
 

Sunday, 24 August – St. Bartholomew (11th Sunday after 
Pentecost) 

6:30 am: Pro Populo 
8:00 am: Lucy Ann Hanson 
10:00 am: Andrew Pumphrey (d) 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 

~ 08/10/2025 ~ 
 

Weekly Collection Total  $ 7,246.30 
Online Giving   $ 5,540.20 
Total     $ 12,786.50 
Needed    $ 16,800.00 
Year to Date Total  $ 102,769.09 
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RECEPTION OF HOLY COMMUNION 
For those in our community who are new to the 
Traditional Latin Mass, when you approach the altar rail 
for holy communion it is the custom to begin filling in the 
altar rail at the far right near St. Joseph’s altar and fill in 
the rail until its end at the Marian altar. This practice is not 
impacted by which side of the Church you happen to be 
seated.  You are allowed, and encouraged, to switch 
sides in order to keep the communion line moving.  This 
is particularly important when there are two sacred 
ministers distributing Holy Communion.  So too, do not 
overly delay approaching the rail waiting for others to 
return to their pews.  If everyone moves with attention to 
what is happening, there should be a flow of movement 
between those departing the altar rail and those 
approaching the altar rail. Also, for daily Holy Mass: 
please kneel at the rail only where the houseling cloth has 
been prepared for communion. Please keep in mind that 
we should not keep the Lord waiting but moving with 
grace and deliberation to the altar rail to receive our 
Eucharistic Lord. 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
SR. MARIA VERONICA 
On Tuesday, 5 August 2025, a member of the Oratory of 
Ss. Gregory and Augustine received her habit and entered 
the novitiate for the Filiae Laboris Mariae sisters in Fort 
Scott, Kansas.  Erin Losin, now Sr. Maria Veronica, will 
spend the next two years as a novice for her order before 
being admitted to profession of vows. Several members 
of our Oratory were present for her investiture and were 
privileged to witness this step in her religious life.   
  

Sr. Maria Veronica is one of several young people from 
the Oratory of Ss. Gregory and Augustine to enter 
religious life: Br. Peter Mary of the Cross (Colton Marks), 
Br. Macarius of Jesus Christ Crucified (Donald Mueller) 
and Nicholas Kalinowski have all entered the Carmelite 
Hermits in Pennsylvania.  Sr. Mary (Mary Hampton 
Hayden) entered the Carmelite Sisters in 
Pennsylvania.  Cameron Toal has entered the Institute of 
Christ the King, Sovereign Priest and will begin studies in 
Italy this coming Fall.  It is a great blessing for us to have 
these people praying for our community.  
  

There are other young people in our community 
contemplating consecrated religious life and the 
priesthood. Their generosity in responding to God’s call is 
a reflection of the power of Tradition and a testament to 
the community that helped to form them. Let us pray for 
these young people that they will persevere; let us ask the 
Lord to raise up more vocations from our Oratory; let us 
thank God for the blessings bestowed upon us. 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
SCHEDULE 
The Oratory’s regular schedule resumed on Friday, 15 
August 2025.  Please be sure to check the online calendar 
for the most up-to-date information.  

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 

SCHOOL OF MARY 
You are invited to take part in a unique educational 
opportunity offered by the Filiae Laboris Mariae! 
 

Coming Soon! This fall the Sisters will be teaching more 
online classes. See below or email them for more 
information at SchoolofMarywithFLM@gmail.com.  More 
information can also be found on their website and to 
register for classes: https://www.schoolofmaryflm.org/.  
Moral Theology:  A course for adults ages 18+ on 
Thursdays  from 7:00-8:00 pm. 
The Sacraments:  A course for youth ages 11-14 on 
Wednesdays from 3:30-4:15 pm. 
The Four Last Things:  A course for youth ages 15-18 on 
Tuesdays from 3:30-4:15 pm. 
 

Taking these classes is a great way to learn, to meet other 
like-minded Catholics, and to support the Sisters!  
Registration is now open! Note for high school students / 
minors: Please provide parent contact information (i.e. 
email address) when registering. 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
MISSIONARY SISTERS of ST PETER CLAVER 

The Board of the Missionary Sisters of St. 
Peter Claver invites you to attend the “All 
Children of One Father” Annual Dinner 
Auction on Saturday, 20 September @ 6:00 
pm at the Hilton St. Louis Frontenac. The 

annual dinner auction will benefit 2025 Mission Projects.  
REGISTER TODAY at http://SSPC25.givesmart.com.  
Deadline to register is 13 September.   

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
POLYPHONIC CHOIR  
Our polyphonic choir will be resuming rehearsals in late 
September, and we are accepting new members! Please 
consider using your time and talents to glorify Our Lord in 
this way. Contact Mrs. Kenney for more information 
at choir@oratorysga.org. 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
4TH ANNUAL CATHOLIC ART FESTIVAL 
13 September from 10 AM - 4 PM at Epiphany Of Our Lord 
Parish Field 
 

The Catholic Art Festival- hosted by Catholic Artist 
Network- is an annual event for creatives and art lovers to 
come together to support local Catholic artists and enjoy 
the beauty God inspires. It is free to attend and hosts 
many fine art vendors selling their work, live 
performances throughout the day from local acts, 
activities for children in the Kid's Corner, prayer 
opportunities throughout the day, food and drinks and 
more! For more information, visit catholicartfest.com." 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
FESTIVAL OF SAINT LOUIS: 25 August 2025 
With each passing year, since we started the Festival of 
Saint Louis, the response from the community has 
grown. I would encourage everyone to participate in as 
much as their schedules will allow.  A Rosary Novena at 
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the statue will begin on 17 August and lead up to the feast 
day itself on 25 August. There are many other prayers and 
events that make up the festival. I especially recommend 
the procession to the Apotheosis of St. Louis in Forest 
Park which will take place on Monday the 25th. This is a 
remarkably beautiful experience, and your prayerful 
participation will allow us to celebrate well the patron of 
our archdiocese. Please see festivalofsaintlouis.com 
for all of the details. 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
MISSOURI RIGHT TO LIFE 
Help Save God’s Babies and Make Missouri Pro-Life 
Again!  Missouri Right to Life is hosting a banquet 
Monday, 8 September at the St. Charles Convention 
Center with keynote speaker Lara Trump.  Attendance for 
the event is $100. Full details for Registration or 
donations are at MRLbanquet.com or by calling 314-434-
4900.  

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
INSTITUTE OF CATHOLIC CULTURE 
Once again, the Institute of Catholic Culture is offering a 
number of excellent free courses for anyone looking to 
enrich their lives through further education. The fourth 
quarter of the ICC curriculum year offers an examination 
of the issues facing Christians in the modern world, 
including biblical apologetics, modern philosophical 
errors, and modern moral problems, equipping 
attendees with valuable tools necessary to offer a 
reasoned and convincing defense of the Faith they 
profess.   For more information, visit: 
https://instituteofcatholicculture.org/. 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
PARISH HOMESCHOOL CO-OP 
The True, Good and Beautiful Homeschool Co-op is a 
well-kept secret in our parish.  We have been established 
since the Oratory of Saints Gregory and Augustine moved 
to the current location in July of 2018.  Our homeschool 
co-op serves our parish families with children aged 3-14 
on either Tuesday or Thursday each week and we are now 
located at Little Flower School just down the street.  Our 
apostolate offers supplemental education in Literature, 
Music and Art for our homeschool families.  Each subject 
is taught from a traditional Catholic perspective focusing 
on Church history and our treasures of the faith. We 
provide Catechesis of the Good Shepherd (Level 1) and a 
Learning Center for ages 3-5 and space for the babies to 
play and mamas to sit.  
 

We have a wishlist on the Oratory’s website 
(https://stlouislatinmass.com/about-us/homeschool-
co-op) that is always growing. If you feel called to 
contribute, please take a look. Contact Cory Grizzle for 
more information or any questions at co-
op@oratorysga.org  

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
 
 

NEW FAMILIES for JULY (alphabetical order) 
A warm welcome to our new parishioners! 

 Jack Calkins 
 Sarah Herrmann 
 The Johnson Family ~ Eric & Mandy, Elizabeth, 

and Madelynn 
 John Jones 
 The Mattus Family ~ Mark & Anne, Vincent, 

John, and Dominic 
 The McClain Family ~ Jeffrey & Robin 
 Ellen Moran 
 Kim Mortan 
 The O’Brien Family ~ John & Rose, Faustina, and 

Ella 
 The Radley Family ~ David & Kristina, Maria, 

Emilia, Rosa, and Anthony 
 Stephen Vierling 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
THE COMMUNION RAIL 
There have been several incidents where the faithful have 
fallen from the communion rail after receiving Holy 
Communion. The severity of the injuries has varied, but 
sadly this has occurred far too often. I would ask 
everyone to be attentive to the step up AND down at the 
communion rail. Please be aware of those with any 
mobility issues and assist them if no ushers are present.  
If you bring someone new to the Oratory for Holy Mass, 
please remind them of the step at the communion rail or 
if you see someone struggling, please assist them.  If the 
community is more cognizant of this at the time of 
communion it is hoped that the accidents can cease.  
Please pray for those who have fallen, especially for a 
swift recovery from their injuries. 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
BLESSED ITEMS 
If you wish to have items blessed, please drop them off at 
the rectory (Mon-Fri, 9am-2pm) and include your name 
and telephone number.  Please make sure all items are 
clearly marked.  Once Msgr. Morris or Fr. Rennier have 
blessed the items Donna Mueller, Administrative 
Assistant to the Rector, will call you to let you know the 
items are ready for pick up (from the rectory office, Mon-
Thu, 9am-2pm). Please drop off/pick up items at the 
front door on Dale Avenue, across from the field 
parking lot.    

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
WHAT ARE STOLE FEES? 
It is customary in the Catholic Church for the provision of 
the clergy to offer “stole fees,” at baptisms, weddings, 
funerals, or the blessing of homes. These stipends form a 
part of the compensation for the clergy. Most priests 
don’t want to sound greedy or ungrateful, so stole fees 
are not often mentioned or taught about, but because 
people are not aware of them, the faithful usually find it 
helpful to learn that they do exist (and that the priests are 
grateful for your generosity!). 
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These fees are not obligatory but are given as a sign of 
appreciation and support for the clergy's work. The 
Catholic Church emphasizes that these fees should not 
be seen as payment for sacraments, which are free gifts 
of God. The clergy at the Oratory are particularly keen to 
make clear that no one who asks for a sacrament will ever 
be denied for lack of a stole fee. 
In our archdiocese, there are suggested amounts that 
people usually give, and that information will be shared 
with you by the office when the event is scheduled. Thank 
you! 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
JUBILEE YEAR INFORMATION 
The Jubilee Year of 2025, (24 December 2024 through 6 
January 2026), offers the faithful many opportunities to 
obtain the Jubilee Indulgence. Local designated 
pilgrimage sites are as follows:  The Cathedral Basilica of 
St. Louis (New Cathedral), The Basilica of St. Louis, King 
of France (Old Cathedral), Holy Spirit Adoration Sisters 
(St. Louis), The Carmel of St. Joseph (St. Louis), St. Mary’s 
of the Barrens National Shrine of the Miraculous Medal 
(Perryville), Monastery of St. Clare (St. Louis), Passionist 
Nuns of St. Louis (Ellisville), Immaculate Heart of Mary 
(New Melle), Immaculate Conception (Union).   For more 
information about the Jubilee Year and how to receive an 
indulgence, please see the flyers on the bulletin board in 
the church vestibule or visit:   
https://www.archstl.org/2025jubileeyear/ 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
PRAYERS FOR THE SICK 
In your charity, please pray for the following members of 
the Oratory who are ill: Petra Felicity Cheaney, daughter 
of Michael & Jaime; Jeanmarie DeCoster; Donna Hagan; 
Shane Kiser, husband of Maggie Kiser; Dotty Kuhlmann, 
mother of Donna Mueller; Mary McMahan; Donna 
Mueller; Michael Norfleet, son of Marsha Norfleet; 
Elizabeth Ryan; Patrick Schneider; Sylvester Soldinie; 
Sheila Ten Eyck; Lara Trudell, daughter of Sharon and Jim 
Alexander; Renee Weidner; and Msgr. Witt. 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
PRAYERS FOR THE FAITHFUL DEPARTED 

 Sherree Conoyer, niece of Mary Schuette 
 Marsha Dames, niece of Mary Schuette 
 Theresa Hernandez, sister of Mary Schuette 
 William H. Kuhlmann, uncle of Donna Mueller 

+++++++++++++++++++++++ 
USHERS’ SCHEDULE 
Sunday, 17 August 

6:30 am Ben Schubert*, Jim Alexander  
8:00 am Jeff Martin*, Kenny Buyle, Kip Babington, 

Ken Catalano 
10:00 am Gabe Jones*, Tom Gates, Brandon 

Roberts, Mark Scheer 
Sunday, 24 August 

6:30 am Brayden Bauman*, Chris Bauman 
8:00 am Kenny Buyle*, Kip Babington, Ken 

Catalano, Terry Conway 
10:00 am Tom Gates*, Brandon Roberts, Mark 

Scheer, Robert Morgan 
Sunday, 31 August 

6:30 am Bill Saccente*, Ben Schubert 
8:00 am Kip Babington*, Terry Conway, Ken 

Catalano, Sam Ashlock 
10:00 am Brandon Roberts*, Mark Scheer, 

Robert Morgan, Jesse Hermann 
Sunday, 7 September 

6:30 am Bill Saccente*, Evan Adair 
8:00 am Terry Conway*, Sam Ashlock, Ken 

Catalano, Greg Rheinheimer 
10:00 am Mark Scheer*, Robert Morgan, Jesse 

Hermann, Charlie Raymond 
+++++++++++++++++++++++ 

 

+ Altar Server Schedule: August - September 2025 + 

Date Time MC at High Mass / 
Acolyte at Low Mass 

Thurifer Acolyte 1 Acolyte 2 

17 August 2025 6:30 Jack Ryan     
8:00 Peter Blum    
10:00 Michael Rheinheimer Castor Armesto  Benedict Armesto  Scott Fowler  

24 August 2025 6:30 Michael Norfleet    
8:00 Benedict Armesto    
10:00 Avery Blaxton Michael Blum Levi Garvey William Hayes 

31 August 2025 6:30 Jack Ryan    
8:00 Leo Grizzle    
10:00 Joseph Blum John Morgan  Jude Kelly George Blaxton 

7 September 2025 6:30 Ben Schubert    
8:00 Matthew Rheinheimer    
10:00 Salvatore Saccente Peter Blum Anthony Kelly Leo Grizzle 
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FIRST FRIDAY / FIRST SATURDAY 

5 September 2025 6:30 pm Salvatore Saccente  Joseph Noble Raymond Buyle Silas Buyle 
6 September 2025 8:15 am Michael Turntine John Morgan  Kolbe Grizzle Leo Grizzle 

+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++ 
WELLSPRING OF TRADITION: THE KINDLY LIGHT OF THE OFFICE 
Among the manifold works of John Henry (Cardinal) Newman are translations of 47 hymns from the Breviarium Romanum, and 
prefaces to two collections of translations of breviary hymns by others. These translations, done while he was still an Anglican, 
were intended to be part of an ambitious project undertaken by some friends of his to translate the entire Roman Breviary. 
Despite several attempts, the translation project was never completed. But the project sharpened Newman’s focus on the 
Roman daily Office, and ultimately set him irreversibly on the road to full communion with Rome.1  
 
He had acquired his first breviary upon the death of his friend Richard Hurrell Froude in 1836. When asked to choose a book 
from Froude’s personal library as a remembrance of his friend, his first choice was already taken. So his former pupil, Frederick 
Rodgers, prompted him to take the breviary set. In his later years, Newman himself noted that this was a landmark event in his 
life. After acquiring the set, he undertook a careful study of the breviary texts. His Tract 75 On the Roman Breviary was critical 
of some aspects and content, although in the main very complementary of its ‘fullness’ as compared to the daily Office in the 
Prayer Book. But gradually, he came to accept it in toto. As was also the case with his devotion to Our Lady—he began to wear 
the Miraculous Medal on the Octave of the Assumption, 1845—this development of his thinking and behaviour involved some 
internal struggle, and caused no small amount of public concern, even scandal in some quarters along the way. Advocating 
the use of a Roman Catholic service book by Anglicans, even if cautiously, was bold and controversial. But he remained 
devoted to the Divine Office for the rest of his life.  
 
What he found in praying the Office from the breviary was a rich tradition with closer links to the prayer patterns of the Apostles 
and the early Church than he found in the Prayer Book. Identifying this continuity with the Church of the Apostles and the early 
Fathers, as well as with the late medieval Church before the Reformation, was a critical objective for him and many of his 
contemporaries in the Church of England. He was an important figure in the various ‘movements’ that shared this objective, 
the Oxford Movement being the most prominent. Through his praying of the breviary Office and reading the Fathers of the 
Church in that context, he found it increasingly difficult to remain an Anglican as he became convinced that the Roman Church 
was truly that same Church of the Apostles and Fathers today.  
 
He came to understand that some aspects of the Office that he once found objectionable were actually expressions of that 
same patrimony he wanted so much to recover. The psalms and other texts of Sacred Scripture set amid other elements of 
Sacred Tradition encased in the Office texts such as antiphons, responsories, versicles, collects, and—especially—hymns, 
provided a context for deepening one’s understanding of the scriptural and patristic readings and re-directed them as prayer 
and praise in the liturgy.  
 
To summarize Dr. Withey’s conclusions: Led by the kindly light of the Divine Office, Newman found in the Church of Rome the 
continuity with the Apostolic Church that he had so long sought—but ultimately not completely found—in his native Anglican 
communion. It is not surprising that Pope Benedict XVI, the proponent in our own time of the essential continuity of the Church 
and her Tradition through the centuries, should find in Newman a kindred spirit. There is continuity both in the ongoing praise 
Christ offers to the Father in His Church and also in the theological content of the prayer formulae. Recently, Archbishop 
Malcolm Ranjith (former secretary of the Congregation for Divine Worship, now Archbishop of Colombo) drew attention again 
to an exhortation of Pope Benedict that when praying the Office we should ‘aim to pray it as a true prayer, a prayer in 
communion with the Israel of the Old and New Testaments, a prayer in communion with all who pray throughout history, a 
prayer in communion with Jesus Christ, a prayer that arises from the deepest ‘I’, from the deepest subject of these prayers.’2  
 
Cardinal Newman’s first breviary. (Courtesy of the Birmingham Oratory) 

+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++ 
Our Lady of Walsingham, intercede for us who have recourse to thee! 

Ss. Gregory and Augustine, pray for us!  

 
1 For a detailed description of Newman’s relationship with the Office, read Dr. Donald Withey’s excellent study, John Henry Newman: The 
Liturgy and the Breviary: Their influence on his life as an Anglican. 
2 Address to priests and deacons of Bavaria, 14th September 2006. Quoted by Abp. Malcolm Ranjith, Address at the Convention on Sacred 
Liturgy, Aquinas University College, Colombo, 2nd September 2010. 
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Internal Medicine 
314.576.0094

Helen Gelhot, M.D.Helen Gelhot, M.D.

Do you have a Catholic healthcare
proxy? A guardian for your kids if
the unthinkable happens? Put a
plan in place today for
peace of mind tomorrow.

Wills & Trusts
Guardianships & Conservatorships
Special Needs & Disability Planning
314.886.0235

Free Peace of Mind Planning Session ($350 value • only with this ad)

Jennifer DiCarlo
Attorney

Alex Filla
Premier Real Estate Agent | Oratory Member

afilla@cbphomes.com
Office: 636-231-3122  •  Cell: 636-390-2121

ST. LOUIS HILLS  
(314) 644-0643 

6759 Chippewa  

St. Louis, MO 63109 

Mon-Sat  9:00am to 5:30pm

ST. CHARLES COUNTY 
(636) 379-3705 

2985 Hwy K  

O’Fallon, MO 63368 

Mon-Sat  10:00am to 5:30pm
 

catholicsupply.com®

Vee Mary Agnes
Musician | 314-574-9092

Corporate Events • Dinner Parties
Fundraisers • Cocktail Hours

& any gathering that benefits from music!

YouTube: 
@fairyprincessninja
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